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ITEM NO. 9 W OF K-10 PLAN & NODAL PLAN FOR W 6TH ST & K-10; CC600 (AAM) 
 
CPA-4-2-12: Reconsider a Comprehensive Plan Amendment to Chapter 6 of Horizon 2020 to create 
CC600 District policies and to Chapter 14 Specific Plans, to revise the West of K-10 Plan and A Nodal 
Plan for the Intersection of West 6th Street & Kansas Highway 10 (K-10) designating the node of 6th 
Street and K-10 as a CC600. Remanded to the Planning Commission by the City Commission on 
9/25/12. 
 
ITEM NO. 10 TEXT AMENDMENT TO THE LAND DEVELOPMENT CODE; CC600 (MJL) 
 
TA-4-3-12: Reconsider a text amendment to the City of Lawrence Land Development Code, Articles 
1, 2 and 13, to provide for a CC600 (Community Commercial) District. Remanded to the Planning 
Commission by the City Commission on 9/25/12. 
 
ITEM NO. 11 A & B1 TO CC600; 146 ACRES; W 6TH ST & K-10  (MKM) 
 
Z-4-5-12: Reconsider a request to rezone approximately 146 acres located in the NW 
quadrant of the intersection of West 6th Street/Hwy 40 and Kansas Hwy 10 (K-10) from 
County A (Agriculture) District and County B1 (Neighborhood Business) District to the 
pending district CC600 (Community Commercial) District to accommodate a regional 
recreation facility. Remanded to the Planning Commission by the City Commission on 
9/25/12. 
 
STAFF PRESENTATION 
Mr. Scott McCullough presented items 9-11 together. 
 
Commissioner Liese asked if anyone had ex parte to disclose. 
 
Commissioner Josserand said he ran into City Commissioner Bob Schumm and that Mr. Schumm 
asked him to read his comments from the minutes. 
 
Commissioner Liese said Ms. Jane Eldredge left him a voicemail and they played phone tag but never 
actually spoke. 
 
Commissioner Belt, Britton, Culver, Josserand, and von Achen said they all received a voicemail from 
Ms. Eldredge. 
 
APPLICANT PRESENTATION 
Ms. Jane Eldredge, Barber Emerson, presented a PowerPoint presentation. She said planning for this 
area had been going on since at least 1996 when the Northwest Area Plan was planned. She said 
when it started in 1996 it was just the northeast quadrant which was now the node. She said the 
2003 nodal plan was approved by the City Commission but not County Commission, so the County 
Commission never adopted the industrial planning that was shown on the west side of the nodal 
plan. She showed the nodal plan on the overhead. She stated the location had great transportation 
access. She said the applicant offered the northwest quadrant to the City as a regional recreation 
center to meet the recreation needs of the community and spur economic development. She said 
this was a highly visible node and the applicant felt it would be a good donation. She said the move 
of the proposed recreation center was 500’ across the South Lawrence Trafficway. She said there 
was a need for something between the community commercial and the regional commercial. She 
said planning was an evolving process and things happen over time. She stated the surrounding 
infrastructure anticipates extension of utilities so that was not a problem. Staff noted it would 



 PC Minutes  
October 22 & 24, 2012 

 
provide opportunities for the community as a whole, as well as non-local visitors. She said the idea 
of retail commercial was to help support the regional recreation center that would be having 
tournaments and bringing more visitors to town. She said Chapter 12 of Horizon 2020 discusses 
economic development and this project would meet the goals of that chapter; employment growth, 
tax base growth, income growth. She said the City hired the sports and leisure company to look at 
the impact of the regional recreation center and they determined benefits that could not be 
quantified in terms of numbers, and the spurring of economic growth and ancillary private sector 
development. They also measured the economic impacts at the time of construction of the 
recreation center and the ongoing recurring economic impact. She said they also looked at the 
increase in property values. She said the City also engaged Springstead, a company in Kansas City, 
to look at whether a transportation development district would be appropriate to use some of the 
sales tax generated for some of the roads necessary, which would still be a viable option. She 
showed a zoning map of Mercato on the overhead. She asked that the adjustment necessary be 
made in the West of K-10 Plan where the northwest quadrant had the recreation center moved out 
of it and moved across the South Lawrence Trafficway to be adjacent to the northeast quadrant. She 
asked that they adopt the Comprehensive Plan Amendment and recommend it to City and County 
Commission for approval, as well as the rezoning. She said this was a unique location and there 
were neighbors petitioning for commercial zoning.  
 
PUBLIC HEARING 
Mr. Lance Johnson said he represented Gateway West Landholding Company, property owner to the 
south, and they were supportive of the text amendment, comprehensive plan amendment, and 
rezoning.  
 
Mr. Mike Kelso said his property was just to the north of what was to be the site of the recreation 
center. He said he attended all meetings associated with the project and met with the developer and 
property owner regarding the various options for zoning. He said he also spoke with all land owners 
in the Northwood Estates development who were now in support of the CC600 zoning. He said the 
CC600 zoning gave them security knowing how the land could be used and how it would not be 
used. He urged Planning Commission to support the rezoning to CC600. 
 
Ms. Gwen Klingenberg reminded them that City Commission said to take a broad view of this. She 
said there was a way to do all of this. She stated this was the gateway to Lawrence and an 
important part of the city. She felt the most important thing was that the Northfield neighborhood 
was protected with a 200’ bufferyard. She said IL zoning would allow for a hotel and some 
commercial, while IBP zoning would give some lower density kind of items between that and the 
neighborhood. She said retail only spread income around and did not generate income. 
 
Mr. Ron Crawford said this node was the last remaining gateway into Lawrence and he encouraged 
Planning Commission to take it seriously in planning and executing it. He felt the conditional zoning 
was appropriate if done well.  
 
Commissioner Belt asked Mr. Crawford for examples of how he thought the initial plan was not 
carried out in the way he would have assumed.  
 
Mr. Crawford said 31st Street was a struggle but turned out fairly well in the end. He said the K-10 
entrance from the east used to have Farmland Industries which couldn’t be fixed at the time. He said 
there was still the gateway near Hallmark Cards that could have work done over time. He said there 
were plenty of examples of how work was done to try and improve the situations, some with more 
success than others. 
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APPLICANT CLOSING COMMENTS 
Ms. Eldredge thanked Planning Commission, staff, and neighbors for their work. She said the 
property owner offered to do a 200’ green buffer as a covenant so regardless who owned the 
property it would not disappear. She said there would be opportunities with the site plans to look at 
the details.  
 
COMMISSION DISCUSSION 
Commissioner Britton asked staff what made Mercato particularly suitable for big box stores.  
 
Mr. McCullough said at the time the west side was getting its designation from industry. He said it 
was a period that desired industry. He said in the last several years there had been opportunities 
open up to get industrial parcels designated and zoned, such as the former Farmland Industrial Park. 
He said there was history of different land uses. He said the street infrastructure could support a 
number of uses such as industry, retail, commercial, and high density residential.  
 
Commissioner Britton asked if the northwest corner could accommodate one or two big box stores 
the way the Mercato area could. 
 
Mr. McCullough said it could. 
 
Ms. Eldredge said the northwest corner was more visible than the northeast corner and a big box 
store may not be a desirable sight there. She said the neighbors would be happier with a smaller 
retail, not a big box retail.  
 
Commissioner von Achen asked if Planning Commission should take into account whether the 
community could financially support this. 
 
Mr. McCullough said he did not know that it enters into the discussion of appropriate land use 
designation, text amendment to create CC600, or even the rezoning because those were separate 
development issues that the Planning Commission wasn’t necessarily charged with. 
 
Commissioner von Achen asked if they should consider the impact this would have on downtown 
retail. 
 
Mr. McCullough said he thought they should. He said that was a requirement that was vetted heavily 
at the May Planning Commission and there was a report included in their packet this evening 
regarding that. He said the Sports Village could be a draw to the community from outside and would 
not necessarily harm downtown. He said regarding who pays for infrastructure the development 
would pay for the infrastructure and cost. He said when the recreation center was on the west side 
the City was the developer and the community at large would have been paying for a portion of that 
infrastructure to bring it across K-10.  
 
Commissioner von Achen inquired about Ms. Klingenberg’s earlier comment about how many uses 
could be accommodated under light industrial zoning. 
 
Mr. McCullough said they had not gone through the exercise of any of the industrial districts like they 
did with the CC600 district to look at the uses. He said essentially the IL and IBP districts had some 
amount of commercial retail uses associated with it. He said some uses may not be appropriate, 
such as a big box Home Depot. He said they could probably get to the same place with the 
combination of different zoning districts, but the goal with this exercise was to keep it in one zoning 
district, CC600. 
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Commissioner von Achen asked if Planning Commission decided they wanted a combination of 
things, could they use multiple zoning districts. 
 
Mr. McCullough said the CC600 zoning did have a few very light industrial uses permitted. 
 
Commissioner Belt inquired about UR zoning. 
 
Mr. McCullough said UR zoning came up at the City Commission level. He said this was an 
opportunity to create CC600 as a zoning tool and that it was likely the most appropriate land use 
pattern for this node and that the zoning district would be a valuable tool. He stated per Code the 
property was now annexed into the city and needed a city zoning. He said if they believed the CC600 
designation was appropriate and they were comfortable with conditional zoning, giving the 
expectation to everybody about the uses, than CC600 with the conditions was likely the right thing 
to do at this time. He said UR zoning was a tool used for property annexed into the city and the 
development was lesser known. He said the property could not sit there with no zoning.  
 
Commissioner Belt asked how long it would take to rezone the property for development if it was 
zoned UR. 
 
Mr. McCullough said it would go through the rezoning process which would take approximately 3-4 
months.  
 
Commissioner Belt inquired about sports oriented retail. 
 
Ms. Eldredge said it generally included hotels/lodging. She said the recommendation was to have 
one chain type hotel and one smaller fancy hotel. She said it involved various dining opportunities 
and small retail shops, such as sporting good stores or other kinds of recreation.  
 
Commissioner Belt asked if such things as miniature golf or water slides were options. 
 
Ms. Eldredge said it could include ice skating, roller skating, a lacrosse field, or other kinds of sports 
that would be interested in being located near a regional recreation center or near some KU facilities 
that could be privately run. 
 
Commissioner Josserand read mayor Schumm’s comments from the September 25, 2012 City 
Commission minutes:  

Schumm said he had been pretty adamant that if the rec center failed for any reason he 
wasn’t in favor of rezoning any land that was not needed for that. We have a rec center in 
the general vicinity, possibly with a larger project than before. The site is now in the 150 acre 
range, more a park than just a regional rec center. It has grown and grown for the best. We 
have an obligation to support that with ancillary uses. There is still a need for additional land 
uses. He was willing to send this back to the Planning Commission and have them look at the 
whole area. He wanted all property owners notified. He said he wanted to see a 
comprehensive view of the whole area. The area will be a major commercial, industrial or 
mixed use area, a major are for activity and he hoped the Planning Commission could come 
back with some innovative plans for the area. He hoped they could take a broader global 
view. He would support rescinding and sending it back to Planning. 
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Commissioner Josserand said the development was so much larger and on the other side. He 
wondered if they should take a fresh view at the entire area. He said some of his biggest personal 
issues were timing and zoning.  
 
Mr. McCullough said he could not necessarily interpret the mayor’s direction. He said he thought the 
mayor wanted Planning Commission to look at the fact that the project had moved to the east and if 
they were on track with CC600 as a concept. He said there were some challenges in veering too far 
off of where they had been with the development of the CC600 and the current plan for office 
industrial warehouse. He said on the east side there were a number of parcels that surrounded the 
recreation center that had their approvals in place. He said the Links development, some single-
family subdivisions that have ongoing plats, and Mercato would make it difficult to do too much in 
those areas for newly designating something. He said the other challenge was that there had been a 
several month process with property owners and stakeholders from all four corners that all seemed 
to be supportive of the commercial node part.  
 
Commissioner Burger inquired about the need expressed in the past by the Chamber of Commerce 
for industrial options for potential industrial employers. She said with the South Lawrence Trafficway 
going forward and the improvements KDOT would be doing, they would be remiss if they didn’t talk 
about the stock they would be giving away if they approved this in this location. She wondered if 
there was something in the packet from the Chamber of Commerce regarding this industrial plot.  
 
Mr. McCullough said he did not believe they were missing any input from the Chamber of Commerce. 
He said this was an opportunity that was not known when a lot of the planning for the area was 
done. He said it was a unique and special land use that gave the ability to look at this node fresh. He 
said there were not a lot of land uses that could change the thinking about two state highways and 
the need for an employment center to something to accommodate a large sports village concept.  
 
Commissioner Britton asked Mr. Kelso how he would feel about an office park in the area. 
 
Mr. Kelso said he could not speak for the other neighbors regarding an office park but that they did 
discuss the possible uses under the CC600 that might augment what’s going on the other side of the 
highway. He said he was not sure about an office park. 
 
Commissioner Liese said his impression was that City Commission wanted Planning Commission to 
start with a clean slate and reaffirm or change our minds. He said there was not opposition to it, it 
was more to give Planning Commission one more opportunity to allow the community and developer 
to talk to us. 
 
Mr. McCullough said he thought City Commission was asking Planning Commission to look at all the 
facts and input that they would in any sector or nodal plan.  
 
Commissioner Liese inquired about Ms. Klingenberg’s earlier concept of IL zoning rather than CC600. 
Ms. Klingenberg was no longer present at the meeting so Commissioner Liese asked if staff could 
comment about what she said. 
 
Mr. McCullough said Ms. Klingenberg had spoken in earlier meetings about maintaining the industrial 
designation there. 
 
Commissioner Liese said he didn’t hear the community and neighbors saying that was what they 
wanted. He felt the neighbors had been through enough. He felt like it was a good place for CC600 
and that the beauty in it would come during the site planning stage. He thanked City Commission for 



 PC Minutes  
October 22 & 24, 2012 

 
sending it back to Planning Commission to allow the opportunity to make sure everyone would be 
happy. 
 
Commissioner von Achen said it was her understanding that City Commission wanted them to 
envision something creative, not necessarily just returned to the previous recommendation made by 
Planning Commission. She said she was struggling with the idea of what 50 more acres of retail 
would do to other retail areas in the community. She asked about the study that indicated that the 
recreation center could support 25,000 sq ft of retail and 40 hotel rooms. 
 
Mr. McCullough said that was a study done to get a sense of the economic impact of the recreation 
center.  
 
Commissioner von Achen asked if they were talking about a lot more than that. 
 
Mr. McCullough said yes. He said all of the retail in the node could not be attributed to the recreation 
center. He said they recognized the industrial office warehouse wasn’t a compatible land use to the 
recreation center. He stated the recreation center was going to be the primary development of the 
northwest corner. He said the retail cap was the same 180,000 sq ft whether or not there was 50 
acres more of it. He said one of the benefits of CC600 was that it was likely to have a mix of 
different uses, even within the 146 acres, because it could hold substantially more than 180,000 sq 
ft of retail. He said they had the ability and opportunity to build a framework of possibilities for a 
compatible corner of a very important node. He said the recreation center would still be in the 
vicinity so it would generate some commercial. He stated community growth would generate 
demand for commercial. 
 
Commissioner Liese hoped a great site plan and really attractive commercial district would draw 
people from neighboring counties. He felt commercial was needed in that area. 
 
Commissioner Belt said people probably thought the same thing about Tanger Outlet Mall. He stated 
the main focus of Mr. Greg Williams from the Chamber of Commerce was to attract primary jobs. 
Commissioner Belt said on this particular issue he wanted to see something really cool there and be 
proud of that site. He felt they should at least talk about the potential of providing primary jobs at 
that location. 
 
Mr. McCullough said the reason the study was commissioned was to advise City Commission about 
what kind of economic development the site would generate. He said there was a belief that 
tournaments, relays, and events would be a draw to the region in an economic impact development 
way. He said the sports village concept was the unique project that was driving the discussion about 
drawing in folks to the area and what’s compatible with that. He said a Corporate Woods type 
campus would be just as beneficial and doable with the CC600 zoning and very compatible with the 
neighborhood and would allow some flexibility. He said they may be losing industrial designation but 
were picking up an economic generator in the sports village.  
 
Commissioner Liese inquired about the permitted uses. 
 
Mr. McCullough showed the list of permitted uses on the overhead. 
 
Commissioner Culver asked when the appropriate time in the process would be to implement the 
200’ buffer yard of green area.  
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Mr. McCullough said probably in the platting stage. He said there was a buffer requirement but the 
200’ was something negotiated between the property owner and neighborhood. He said the timing 
would likely be prior to development.  
 
Commissioner Culver asked Ms. Eldredge to elaborate. 
 
Ms. Eldredge said the agreement was part of the CC600 package. 
 
Commissioner Culver said there were other uses, beyond retail, within CC600. He said he saw 
advantages with the retail component as well as options and limitations. He thanked the neighbors, 
developer, staff, and the governing bodies for their discussions. He said it appeared there was some 
consensus and it was refreshing. He felt it was important for people to be part of the process and be 
heard. He said however the project unfolded it was reassuring that the stakeholders would be part 
of the process. He said it would be hard for him to support UR zoning because the neighbors wanted 
some certainty. He said a lot of the details with the project would be addressed at the site planning 
level. He said regarding the economic standpoint of it, primary jobs were highly important and he 
thought that was something that would continue to be focused on. He felt the opportunity to have 
something like a CC600 with the regional recreation complex was not an opportunity in every part of 
the community. He said there was some added weight to create some opportunities to enhance and 
compliment a project of this nature in that area. He said CC600 was innovative because it was a new 
zoning and filled a need. He said overall he would support the current Planning Commission 
recommendation from previous discussions. He said looking at it from a comprehensive perspective, 
without the recreation center project, allowed them to look at it with a cleaner slate and he 
supported continuing with the previous recommendation.  
 
Commissioner Burger said when they talked about this in May she asked if it was possible to add 
more primary job creation light industrial type land uses to the west of this location and the 
response was that it had been looked but because the nature of the land it was not an option. She 
asked if there would be an option to add the industrial that was being eliminated by approving this 
farther south on K-10, especially knowing KDOT was committed to making improvements at Bob 
Billings Parkway & K-10. 
 
Mr. McCullough said this amount of industrial designation was maintained. He said these were the 
only industrial facility uses maintained in the CC600 because they would be compatible and would 
maintain the ability to create employment type land uses. He said the reason they liked the industrial 
and high intensity commercial was the street transportation network and the planning concepts of 
transitioning land uses. He said going farther west could be looked at for more industrial 
employment center in nature but it would be getting away from K-10 and I-70. 
 
Commissioner Burger asked if they could go farther west on Hwy 40 or farther west on Bob Billings 
Parkway. 
 
Mr. McCullough said they could look into going west or south if that was the desire of Planning 
Commission. He said when looking at the street network and drainage basins it would be more 
challenging the farther away from the intersection of highways.  
 
Commissioner Burger said the study that suggested the 25,000 sq ft of retail and 43 hotel units was 
based on Frisco, TX. She said Frisco, TX had a population in 2010 of 116,000, which was not that far 
off from Lawrence. She said in 2000 Frisco, TX had a population of 30,000, which was a very 
different dynamic than Lawrence. She said realistically they should plan for less than 25,000 sq ft of 
retail. She was not sure that this was the right tool to do this plan. She said in her limited time on 
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Planning Commission they have had projects that looked good on paper but did not end up being 
quite what she thought. She said that KU purchasing the property on the east side was a wonderful 
development and unique opportunity. She did not think the previous 2009 plan would allow as much 
opportunity. She expressed concern about the whole section being CC600. She liked the way the 
plan was on the south side of Hwy 40 where there was commercial neighborhood, public 
institutional, and office industrial warehouse. She said she would like to see something that mirror 
imaged that on the north side of Hwy 40 because it would be a more creative solution for assurances 
to the neighborhood. She was unsure how to vote on this. She asked what the tool was that 
required the most amount of esthetic planning. 
 
Mr. McCullough said there were a number of protections built into the Code in terms of buffer yards, 
Commercial Design Guidelines, landscape requirements for parking areas, and street trees. He said 
the site plan process had a notice requirement to the public. He said with a project like this it was 
tougher to do planned development since it would evolve over time and the plan would change 
constantly as new users came on board. He said the Development Code had all those protections 
and a public process for site planning as the protection for aesthetics.  
 
Commissioner Burger said she felt this was an important opportunity for the office industrial 
warehouse/public institutional element of this side of town. She said farther down K-10 there was 
not the same opportunity. She stated regarding proximity to I-70 this was as good as it would get on 
this side of Lawrence. 
 
Commissioner Liese asked how far it was from the Shawnee County line to the proposed project. 
 
Mr. McCullough said approximately 9 miles. 
 
Commissioner Liese said he thought there were people that would value this kind of development 
versus something like an outlet mall. He asked to what extent site planning was important.  
 
Mr. McCullough said site planning was extremely important. He said they would start with the plat 
that Planning Commission looked at with the input of the owners to the north and work out a 
reasonable and good transportation system through the property. He said platting would start the 
layout of the lots and approach of different streets, and then site planning would follow. He said it 
would be flexible, depending on what the first development would be, but with protections of the 
Development Code to assist in the process. 
 
Commissioner Britton asked when the City Commission discussed this was there an 
acknowledgement that the statute required that if Planning Commission did not act to approve or 
deny at this specific meeting that it would go back to City Commission essentially if it hadn’t been 
referred to Planning Commission in the first place. 
 
Mr. Randy Larkin said the City Commission did not discuss that. 
 
Commissioner Liese said they had a responsibility to do what they had been asked to do. He said 
City Commission asked for Planning Commission’s opinion. 
 
Commissioner Britton said he felt like what City Commission asked Planning Commission to do was a 
wholesale look at the CC600 and really think of something perhaps innovative and different. He 
didn’t think the new zoning designation of CC600 was necessarily innovative for the area in terms of 
Lawrence’s last gateway. He wondered if the City Commission knew that Planning Commission would 
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only have one night to discuss this when they sent it back. He did not think they could take a 
wholesale look at an important node and gateway in just one night.  
 
Mr. Larkin said it was his understanding that the City Commission sent it back to Planning 
Commission to determine whether the movement of the sports village across the highway would 
change their opinion regarding the comprehensive plan, text amendment, and rezoning.  
 
Commissioner Liese read aloud some of the City Commission comments from the minutes. He felt 
that Commissioner Josserand’s earlier comments about what mayor Schumm said was too small of a 
sampling from the City Commission discussion to base their decision on. He felt they had a 
responsibility to pay attention to everything said. He was excited that the majority of the community 
was in favor of this project. 
 
Commissioner Britton agreed they had to act on this tonight.  
 
Commissioner Liese said they could make a motion to defer. 
 
Mr. Larkin said if it was deferred it would be treated under the law as inaction and would go back to 
City Commission as if Planning Commission was giving the same recommendation they gave 
previously.  
 
Commissioner Josserand inquired about talking about this in a wide sense as opposed to be limited 
tonight. 
 
Ms. Eldredge said she agreed with Mr. Larkin’s interpretation. She said according to the City 
Commission minutes the only expression of what City Commission wanted them to do was 
unanimously contained in their motion, to remand the comprehensive plan amendment, text 
amendment, and rezoning for consideration per the City Commission comments and specific 
direction as follows:  

Moved by Carter, seconded by Dever, to remand Comprehensive Plan Amendment CPA-4-2-
12, Text Amendment TA-4-3-12, and Rezoning Z-4-5-12 to the Planning Commission for 
consideration per the City Commission comments tonight and the specific direction as 
follows: Given the change in circumstance that the regional recreation center/sports village is 
no 12 longer planned for the Gateway Addition property west of K-10, the City Commission 
has not approved or dis-approved the applications and directs the Planning Commission to 
review the comprehensive plan, text amendment and rezoning applications in light of the 
change in circumstance of the regional recreation center/sports village relocating to a 
property east of K- 10. Motion carried unanimously. 

 
 
Commissioner Josserand said based on the change in the recreation center location one way to 
proceed was to vote against the recommendation at this time and make a motion to reopen the 
issues or ask City Commission to reopen it. He said he had too many questions still to vote in favor 
of approval. He said he would be supportive if others wanted to examine a larger scope.  
 
Commissioner Liese said he had not heard a good argument for denying it. He felt it would be 
irresponsible to start over again just because there were new Commissioners. 
 
Commissioner Josserand said he was concerned about too much inventory of commercial land. He 
felt the timing of zoning was important.  
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Commissioner Liese asked what Commissioner Josserand would want done with the property if they 
deny it. 
 
Commissioner Josserand said maybe the property shouldn’t have been annexed without the 
recreation center. He said the issues were connected. He felt timing of zoning was an important 
consideration. He said he liked the CC600 concept and that it helped protect the neighborhood 
concerns.  
 
Commissioner Britton said moving the recreation center over to the other side of K-10 was a material 
change as far as he was concerned. He said it seemed like the City Commission viewed that as a 
material change as well. He said in the previous meeting he asked what would happen if KU didn’t 
commit to the site because that was material to the determination at the time. He said he worried 
about the other side of the highway having all the accessory uses because it made more sense 
there. He said it was a real possibility that instead of having big box stores on the east side and 
accessory commercial on the west side, they would have the recreation center with accessory 
commercial on the east side and more accessory commercial on the west side. He said it may end up 
being so haphazard that it may not work right. He said given the fact they had no choice but to act 
on it tonight he felt the obvious choice was to deny it. He said there were too many issues that they 
needed more time to discuss and work through. He felt denial was the responsible way to proceed. 
 
ACTION TAKEN 
Motioned by Commissioner Britton, seconded by Commissioner Josserand, to deny the 
comprehensive plan amendment, text amendment, and rezoning.  
 
Commissioner Culver asked Mr. Johnson how he felt about CC600 in relationship to the property to 
the south. 
 
Mr. Johnson clarified this was not just his property. He said Gateway West Landholding Company 
owned two lots and was made up of about 120 members. He said they had followed the process 
from the beginning and were very comfortable with the CC600 and possible uses. He said the church 
had a membership of over 1,000 members and in general were supportive as well. He said the 
neighbors to the north of the subject site had vetted it quite a bit too. 
 
Commissioner Liese asked if the motion denied all three items or just the comprehensive plan 
amendment. 
 
Mr. McCullough said the rezoning would become moot if the text amendment was not approved. 
 
Commissioner Burger asked why the County did not approve the west part of the nodal plan in 2003. 
 
Ms. Eldredge said they simply didn’t take it up on their agenda. 
 
Mr. McCullough said previously there wasn’t a clear formal process for sector planning. 
 
Commissioner Burger asked for more detail of the timeline of Mercato. She also asked if KU had 
shared a timeline for their progress. 
 
Mr. McCullough said KU couldn’t move fast enough. 
 
Ms. Eldredge said Mercato’s zoning was finalized in the Spring. She said Mercato’s zoning was 
initially looked at approximately four years ago and tied to plats and infrastructure. She said there 
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was a sewer summit which was when the Baldwin Creek sewer came into play. She said nothing 
could develop until sewer was available, regardless of what the preliminary zoning was. She said 
approvals were extended as needed to coordinate everything that had to be done by the City and 
the developer. She said there still needed to be a sewer line placed under George Williams Way. She 
said Mercato was close to being ripe for development. She said Mercato worked for three years to 
get the big box zoning and that was largely triggered by the fact that City Commission and Planning 
Commission felt that 6th & Wakarusa should not be as large as it is in terms of intensity of 
commercial. She said the idea was to take big box development out to 6th & the South Lawrence 
Trafficway since there was enough at 6th & Wakarusa. She said it was all part of gradual 
development. She stated nothing was planned yet for Mercato and that the only space available for 
commercial was on the corner, which included five pad sites that could be developed with such uses 
as McDonalds or a bank, but not a hotel. She said a hotel would be more appropriate on the west 
side to accommodate the recreation facility. 
 
Commissioner Burger asked if big box stores were not secure yet as an occupant. 
 
Ms. Eldredge said no, there was not currently an occupant, but that was the limitation of the zoning. 
She said the property owners did not want to change that since it was the only designated zoned 
approved place in the county for additional big box development. 
 
Commissioner Belt asked if the Mercato Development had existing space for 25,000 sq ft to support 
the recreation center and 43 hotel rooms. 
 
Ms. Eldredge said no. 
 
Commissioner Liese said considering KU wanted to do the recreation center quickly it would be 
irresponsible to not approve this. He felt they would need the CC600 zoning and was unconvinced 
that they had the space for all the things that would likely be needed. He said they probably had 
enough existing space that could accommodate a lot of little shops in the city, but not the space at 
this location. He felt if they did not approve the comprehensive plan amendment they would have a 
problem on their hands because it was annexed into the city and it needed to be zoned. He said it 
would be irresponsible to deny this because it had been so well deliberated in the past even if others 
were not on the Commission before, it was what neighbors were asking for, it was annexed and 
needed to be zoned, the space was needed to accommodate the sports facility, and there were a lot 
of things that could go at this location that could not go anywhere else. He said it would be 
irresponsible of Planning Commission to send it back to City Commission and deny it when there was 
a clean plan with so much support for it. 
 
Commissioner Burger inquired about a sizeable grocery store. 
 
Mr. McCullough said with food & beverage sales or general retail sales essentially it allowed up to 
65,000 sq ft, which was a fairly sizeable store. 
 
Ms. Eldredge said the 6th & Wakarusa Dillons started at 47,000 sq ft and then added another 15,000 
sq ft about four years ago. 
 
Mr. McCullough said it was a limit of 65,000 sq ft for one store, which could accommodate one 
sporting goods store or grocery store, for example. 
 
Commissioner Burger asked if there was space on the west side for that, as proposed. 
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Mr. McCullough said there could be. 
 
Commissioner Burger asked if there was space for that in Mercato. 
 
Mr. McCullough said no. 
 
Commissioner Josserand read the following statement he wrote: ‘I am new to the commission and 
did not have the opportunity to participate in previous discussions about this issue. Unfortunately 
Kansas Law requires me to vote tonight. Given that choice, I cannot support approving the current 
proposal. The change in the location of the proposed recreation center from the west to the east 
side of K-10 is material in its impact to this nodal area, both in location and in its magnitude. Also, in 
my view, the fact that the recreation center will not be on the west side will significantly slow 
down near term development pressure to the west, because of infrastructure costs. A difficult aspect 
of land use planning, but one that is significant, is timing. Communities don't want to too much 
vacant zoned property for development. I am worried about this issue. I would support a "real good 
comprehensive" review of all four quadrants of that intersection as suggested by at least one city 
commissioner. I would invite such an effort and would invite the city commission, or our own 
commission to initiate such a review. After that wider review, I might support a vote for a plan the 
same or very similar to what is in front of us tonight.’ 
 
Commissioner Britton asked if the current zoning for Mercato was only available for big box stores or 
could other commercial go in there. He asked if there was a ceiling and/or floor in terms of the 
square footage of retail commercial. 
 
Mr. McCullough showed a map on the overhead of the commercial zoning area and residential 
zoning to the north. He said Mercato had a development plan that essentially laid out conceptually 
two big box stores that would take up about 360,000 sq ft of retail with some out lots. He said it was 
a typical commercial node layout.  
 
Commissioner Britton wondered if five small box stores could work as it was currently zoned.  
 
Mr. McCullough said the plan could change but it had value today to the property owner with what it 
represented. 
 
Commissioner Britton wondered whether the Mercato site, as currently zoned, could be accessory 
commercial to the recreation center.  
 
Mr. McCullough said he wanted to be sure they were framing the discussion of retail appropriately. 
He said the study commissioned by the City showed that the recreation center would bring a certain 
demand of commercial and that in no way did staff believe it would happen at this node. He said 
staff was hopeful that other commercial areas of the city would absorb that commercial, such as 
existing hotels in the city. He said he didn’t know it was exactly framing it honestly to think that 
either Mercato or the west side would be the sole support of accessory commercial use to the sports 
village. He said not only did they need accessory commercial within close proximity but also 
compatibility with the sports village. He wanted them to give significant weight to the evolution and 
process because it had been a lengthy process. He said all corners of the major node had ownership 
of this development, partly because some commercial retail had been given to every corner. He said 
City Commission was asking them, in part, if the proximity of the sports village changed enough to 
think of the node differently.  
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Commissioner Britton said he did not see any need to approve something quickly because KU 
wanted to have it open next year. He said they were being asked to give a thumbs up or thumbs 
down on whether the northwest corner was an appropriate place for the accessory commercial to 
the recreation center. He said what they were talking about was a choice between the northwest 
corner or the northeast corner, or not near the recreation center at all. He said if proximity was not 
an issue there would be no need to rush because Lawrence had hotels and such throughout the city. 
He said it was not an either or question with regard to the recreation center because the recreation 
center was going to happen. He said the question was where to put this on the map. He stated the 
recreation center moving was a material change and he would like to have more time to discuss it 
and determine if they could do something that had a better prognosis for attracting primary jobs in 
that area. He stated that may be a possibility under CC600 but it was certainly only one of many 
possibilities and it did not seem that was the way people were thinking this would be used. 
 
Commissioner Burger asked if Planning Commission voted to reverse their previous recommendation 
could City Commission overrule that and do what they wanted to do. 
 
Mr. McCullough said that was correct. 
 
Commissioner Liese asked what happened to property in the city that was unzoned. 
 
Mr. McCullough said it would need to be zoned to something because it was in the city and under 
the Development Code. 
 
Commissioner Liese said if the motion to deny passed they would need to consider UR as a 
possibility or some other zoning. 
 
Mr. McCullough said ultimately the property needed to be zoned. 
 
Commissioner Liese said the property owner was eager to develop something that was of great 
value to the community. He said he would feel irresponsible if he thought he could come up with 
something better than what the community, developer, and staff did. He said he would feel like his 
vote to deny would be an irresponsible vote, especially if he didn’t have some great idea about what 
the alternative would be.  
 
Commissioner Burger asked if Planning Commission did not send this forward with approval what 
would happen to the future land use map. 
 
Mr. McCullough said the City Commission would need to affirm any of the comprehensive plan part 
of this land use package so what happens to the west of K-10 area would depend, in part, on what 
the City Commission does with the Planning Commission recommendation.  
 
Commissioner Burger asked if the current West of K-10 Land Use Plan would become the plan. 
 
Mr. McCullough said it was already the current plan. He said if the City Commission denied the 
comprehensive plan that was the plan of record. 
 
Commissioner Burger asked if it would go back to agriculture. 
 
Mr. McCullough said no, it was not designated as agriculture, it was designated for office industrial 
warehouse. 
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Commissioner Culver said based on the specific charge to reevaluate whether these 
recommendations were still something Planning Commission would support with the change of 
location for the recreation center, from his standpoint it was not that material. He said it was still 
extremely close and in the same nodal plan. He said if the circumstances were different and it was 
further away he could see revisiting this completely but they had put a lot of work into this. He said 
the various stakeholders had also put a lot of time and effort into this and they were at a point 
where they felt comfortable moving forward. He felt Planning Commission has some onus to do that 
too. He said the previously proposed recommendation by Planning Commission for the northeast 
corner fit the surrounding area and in his opinion supported the small change of location of the 
recreational center. He said he grew up in smaller town in central Kansas and played sports so they 
traveled a lot to go to sporting events and tournaments, but Lawrence was never one of the 
locations. He said everywhere they stayed they looked for lodging, food, sporting equipment, 
grocery stores, gas within close proximity and spent a lot of time and money in those communities 
because they were built around a recreational facility. He said the amount of commercial demand in 
sales revenues, although not primary jobs, potentially created by the regional recreation facility 
could and would support the area and greater community of Lawrence. He had a hard time thinking 
they would come up with something that would be that much more valuable or different in going 
further down this path. He said they had already gone down the path and put time and effort into 
considering it. He said to see the stakeholders who turned the corner of being initially opposed to 
such an idea to now being on board with it had value.  
 
Commissioner Belt believed the sports complex and development in the node were imminent. He 
said the material change was important because of how the intersection was aligned. He said from a 
Planning standpoint he was confident that the KDOT infrastructure improvements would handle all 
the traffic sent to the site. He said they could reduce a few hundred or thousands of car trips a year 
by the way they align what was at this node. He said he was not being dismissive of the process, 
developers, or neighbors but that Planning Commissioners represents the entire community of 
Lawrence. He said it was not a question about what services would be at the site but rather where. 
He said they needed more time to set it up better than how it was currently. He said he would 
support the motion for denial.  
 
Commissioner Liese felt that denying this and not having a better idea was just kicking the can down 
the road. He felt it would be terribly irresponsible to deny it without proposing something better. He 
said he had not heard a single alternative proposed by anyone. 
 
Commissioner Josserand said he objected to being called terribly irresponsible. He said he did not 
have a magic idea tonight but was a little uncomfortable being forced into a position to vote tonight 
based on the statute.  
 
Commissioner Liese clarified that he did not think any of the Planning Commissioners were 
irresponsible people based on their vote tonight, he just meant that he hoped they did not dump it 
back in the lap of City Commission. 
 
Commissioner Burger clarified her earlier comments regarding the proposed future land use plan. 
She said the portion south of Hwy 40 was a component of public institutional, office industrial 
warehouse, and had a component that it did not have before of commercial or retail. She said there 
could be a mirror image to the north side which would regain some of the office industrial 
warehouse and public institutional opportunity while retaining the retail opportunity that the 
neighbors and developers worked toward. She said if they went with the West of K-10 Future Land 
Use map on page 536 of the packet it would do what Commissioner Belt was talking about as far as 
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reducing the number of trips over the highway back and forth. She felt they had several options they 
could send to City Commission. 
 
Ms. Eldredge said Mercato would not change and would not have room for a hotel. She stated it may 
have room for a fast food restaurant such as McDonalds on one of the pad sites but not anywhere 
near the kind of retail space they were talking about. She said the recreation center would not only 
need its own commercial, but there was a lot of residential around there that had been planned but 
not moved into and it would need servicing. She said when a zoning application was denied the 
property owner has to wait a year to come back. She urged them to think carefully, in terms of long 
term planning, for this very unique and special location.  
 
Commissioner Burger asked to see a slide that showed the uses on the east side of K-10, north and 
south of Hwy 40.  
 
Commissioner Liese said he thought the attorney for the developer was saying it did not matter to 
them what the uses were on that slide because they had no plans to do anything other than what 
they were saying. 
 
Commissioner Burger asked if Mercato included what was on the south side of Hwy 40. 
 
Ms. Eldredge said no. 
 
Mr. McCullough said no, the area was currently zoned UR and did not have land use approvals.  
 
Commissioner Josserand inquired about what Ms. Eldredge said regarding the applicant not being 
able to proceed with a rezoning request for a year if denied. 
 
Ms. Eldredge said the applicant could not apply for another CC600.  
 
Commissioner Josserand asked if the City Commission or Planning Commission could initiate a similar 
a review for the intersection. 
 
Mr. McCullough said it would have to be substantially different zoning request.  
 
Commissioner Josserand asked if a consideration that included an examination of four quadrants of 
an intersection be significantly different than the single quadrant of an intersection. 
 
Mr. McCullough said staff would have to study the Development Code to determine that response. 
He said the southwest corner had not been annexed into the city yet. 
 
Commissioner Josserand said without the city recreation center there the infrastructure cost may be 
significant. He said he would like to start the process of looking at it now. 
 
Ms. Eldredge said the applicant was capable of making the decision of how to spend their own 
private money.  
 
Mr. McCullough said the purpose of sector planning was to get ahead of development. He advised 
them to look very long term about the node in general and think about what the best land use 
pattern was. He felt the West of K-10 Plan was valid with or without the recreation center. He said 
they had some options. He said they could fall back on the former plan as Commissioner Burger 
mentioned or fall to this plan. He said they could also respond with a mix of plans. He said if they 
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employ the sector planning techniques, they don’t have the luxury of starting with a completely 
blank slate because of the approved Mercato location, the church location, and the recreation center 
site. He said it was a challenge.  
 
Commissioner Liese asked if they denied it would it change much since there weren’t that many 
options. 
 
Mr. McCullough said there were a few options but it would be a bold step to get outside the node 
and look at things that already had approval, like Mercato and the Links development. He said that 
was certainly an option but it would be moving into unchartered territory in this particular process in 
getting land owners that had certain approvals to now talk about a complete change of that.  
 
Commissioner Burger said Ms. Eldredge was kind enough to point out in one of the slides a small 
portion of the Farmers Turnpike. Commissioner Burger said she misspoke by saying this was all they 
had as far as an opportunity for industrial. She said she was unfamiliar with the proximity of the 
Farmers Turnpike industrial acreage so there was plenty that was not developed.  
 

Motion failed 3-4. Commissioners Belt, Britton, and Josserand voted in favor of the motion. 
Commissioners Burger, Culver, Liese, and von Achen voted in opposition. 

 
Motioned by Commissioner Culver, seconded by Commissioner Liese, to approve the comprehensive 
plan amendment, text amendment, and rezoning previously submitted to the City and County 
Commissions with two uses in the rezoning of major utilities and large collections excluded. 
 
Commissioner Liese asked what it would mean if both motions for denial and approval were voted 
down. 
 
Mr. McCullough said the minutes would be sent to City Commission for review. 
 
Ms. Eldredge asked if in the motion included language about taking the recreation center description 
out of the northwest corner and putting it adjacent in the northeast corner.  
 
Commissioner Culver amended his motion, seconded by Commissioner Liese, to include the language 
of the recreation center not being on the subject property on the northwest corner but to its new 
proposed location. 
 

Motion failed 3-4. Commissioners Culver, Liese, and von Achen voted in favor of the motion. 
Commissioners Belt, Britton, Burger, and Josserand voted in opposition. 

 
Motioned by Commissioner Belt, seconded by Commissioner Burger, to deny the comprehensive plan 
amendment and rezoning but approve the CC600 district by means of the text amendment. 
 
Mr. McCullough asked him to elaborate what the goal would be.  
 
Commissioner Belt felt the CC600 district would be a valuable tool for Lawrence and he didn’t want 
to have it delayed by procedural issues.  
 
Mr. McCullough asked if Commissioner Belt wanted to create the framework to use CC600 but not 
actually used at this specific property.  
 
Commissioner Belt said that was correct. 
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Commissioner Josserand said he was convinced from reading the materials and listening tonight that 
there was a great amount of appeal for the creation of the CC600 designation. 
 
Commissioner Burger said everyone had worked hard and she thought it was a good tool. She didn’t 
feel like they got to talk about the southeast quadrant very much and said there was a lot of 
potential there and that City Commission needed to have a discussion regarding the whole nodal 
plan. 
 
Commissioner Britton said the reason he liked it was that it made something of all the good work 
that had been done on creation of the district and the policies that had been worked up and set out 
in the comprehensive plan. He felt they should solidify that progress and move forward with applying 
that zone to the appropriate piece of property when the time comes.  
 
Commissioner Liese said he would vote in favor of the motion. 
 
The Commission asked for a recap of the motion.    
 
Mr. McCullough said it was his understanding the motion was to make revisions to create the CC600 
policies in Horizon 2020, which was not tied to the recreation center, but would establish the 
overarching polices for it to be used. He said once policies were established in Horizon 2020 they 
could be used in sector plans so it was proposed to be used in the West of K-10 Plan, which included 
the node. He said as he understood it, the motion included denying that item, not revising but 
essentially falling back on the current W of K-10 Plan. He said then the text amendment was 
proposed to create the CC600 zoning district and that was a tool that would not go to any specific 
property until rezoned to it. He said the motion was to approve the text amendment and it would be 
employed on specific property, which would be the rezoning to the 146 acres. He said Commissioner 
Belt’s motion was to deny the rezoning. He said as he understood it the motion was to approve 
Horizon 2020 revisions, deny W of K-10 revisions, approve Development Code revisions, and deny 
the rezoning request.  
 
Commissioner Liese asked if everyone understood the motion. 
 
Commissioner Josserand asked Ms. Eldredge to respond. 
 
Ms. Eldredge said if the CC600 district was created and they took action to deny the rezoning the 
applicant could not use the created CC600 zoning for at least a year. Ms. Eldredge asked Planning 
Commission not to put the applicant in that bind. 
 
Commissioner Liese said it would go back in the City Commissions for action. 
 
Commissioner Burger said what she thought she was seconding was the creation of the CC600 land 
use category. She said she did not mean to second something that would deny specific action to the 
applicant.  
 
Mr. McCullough said the packet included, for example, the designation of CC600 in Horizon 2020. He 
said it also included a few pages of policy statements and narrative about where it should be 
employed. He said typically the narrative and map were married and the map would reflect the 
narrative in the Chapter 6 of Horizon 2020. He said there was not language yet that reflected the 
motion, it would have to be created. He said if the motion passed it would go to City Commission 
and he would present the Planning Commission motion to them and advise them that there was not 
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language yet to reflect the motion. He stated if the City Commission wanted staff to prepare that 
language it would be brought back to City Commission for them to decide. He said he thought that 
was how the process would unfold. He said he interpreted Commissioner Belt’s motion to be that 
they appreciated the fact that Horizon 2020 could include the overarching policies of a CC600 but 
wouldn’t necessarily be shown on a map because the motion did not include designating the node as 
a CC600. He said the map would likely need to be revised. He said it would be kept at CC400 but 
build the narrative policies for the CC600. He said that was part A of the comprehensive plan 
amendment. He said part B would be all the revisions to the map and narrative in the W of K-10 Plan 
that employs the policies of Horizon 2020, Chapter 6. He said they were not ready to approve that 
revision yet. He stated the Horizon 2020 policies were not necessarily site specific and the text 
amendment was not site specific. He said the W of K-10 Plan was site specific and the rezoning was 
certainly site specific. He said his interpretation of the motion was to approve the non-site specific 
elements and deny the site specific elements. 
 
Commissioner Liese stated Commissioner Burger’s seconding of the motion was invalid because she 
didn’t fully understand the motion. 
 
Commissioner Britton seconded the motion. 
 
Commissioner Liese asked if the difference from the first motion to deny was instead of denying the 
whole package they would only be denying the rezoning. 
 
Mr. McCullough said it would be denying the rezoning and part of the comprehensive plan 
amendment that deals with the W of K-10 Plan. 
 
Commissioner Liese asked if the rezoning would be denied if the motion passed. 
 
Mr. McCullough said it would be a recommendation for denial. He said because there was a protest 
petition on the rezoning the City Commission would need a super-majority vote. He said if the 
protest petition did not exist, upon its return to City Commission they could act by simple majority 
vote. 
 
Commissioner von Achen inquired about the implications of the motion failing.  
 
Mr. McCullough said there was a section of the Development Code that states an application cannot 
be heard for a year if denied. He said the intent was not to wear out neighbors and staff with 
application after application. He said there had been some debate about who the applicant was and 
whether a change in applicant was a substantive change for that. He said the value of that was to 
not bring back the same application. He said a safe thing to think of as an implication was that there 
would be a year time frame to bring back a CC600 application. 
 
Commissioner Burger asked if the year wait would start with Planning Commission denial or City 
Commission denial.  
 
Mr. McCullough said City Commission. 
 
Commissioner Burger asked if City Commission voted to deny the clock would start then. 
 
Mr. McCullough said yes. He said City Commission would have to have a super-majority vote on the 
rezoning because of the protest petition. He said there was some debate. He said there had been a 
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petition of withdraw. He said staff believed there was a valid protest petition that was submitted 
after the original hearing which triggers the 4/5 vote by City Commission. 
 
Ms. Eldredge said the proposed zoning amendment eliminated two uses that were not in the original 
zoning petition so it would be a new zoning to be considered. She said if another protest petition 
was filed it would require a super-majority vote. She said there would not be a super-majority 
requirement because it was not exactly the same zoning.  
 
Mr. McCullough said if it comes to that staff would review and advise City Commission appropriately. 
 
Commissioner Liese said he would vote against the motion because of the implications to the 
applicant of having to wait a year. 
 
Commissioner Britton inquired about the prohibition of bringing a second zoning request. He asked if 
that came from a city ordinance. 
 
Mr. Larkin said yes, there was a city ordinance. 
 
Commissioner Britton asked if it would also prevent the City from bringing forth an application if the 
City wasn’t the applicant here. He asked if the City Commission could reverse the ordinance to allow 
it. 
 
Mr. McCullough said not without going through a text amendment process. 
 
Commissioner von Achen suggested the motion could be restated to make things easier by 
approving the comprehensive plan amendment and text amendment and have the rezoning be a 
separate motion. 
 
Commissioner Liese said the original assumption was that Commissioner Belt was proposing a 
modification to the comprehensive plan amendment by taking out the W of K-10 line and 
simultaneous moving for a text amendment to create CC600. He said a few of the Planning 
Commissioners didn’t realize the rezoning was included in the motion. He asked if Commissioner Belt 
would consider making separate motions. 
 
Commissioner Belt asked if he could move to approve the text amendment. 
 
Mr. McCullough said the way it was structured they could not do the Development Code zoning 
district without Horizon 2020. He recommended Planning Commission take separate actions for each 
of the three items. 
 
Commissioner Belt withdrew his motion. 
 
Motioned by Commissioner Josserand to request City legal council to render an opinion to the City 
Commission regarding if Planning Commission or City Commission could initiate a comprehensive 
review of existing Planning and zoning issues at the intersection of K-10 & 6th, which would include 
all quadrants. Such review would include, but not limited to, considerations of the amendments to 
the comprehensive plan, sector plans, possible text amendments, possible zoning changes, or other 
documents considered by Planning Commission during their meeting of October 24, 2012. He said 
the intent of the motion was to allow Planning Commission to consider a wider set of issues at this 
intersection because of the material and significant change of the location of the proposed sports 
village. 
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Mr. Larkin asked him to clarify his motion. 
 
Commissioner Josserand said the intent was to have City legal staff provide to the City Commission if 
Planning Commission could proceed on a wider perspective of that intersection.  
 
Mr. Larkin said the City Commission would first have to make a decision on these issues and once 
they take final action it was a possibility. He said it would depend on what the City Commission 
would do with the Planning Commission’s recommendation. He said there may be no need to look at 
the bigger picture or there may be a need to look at the bigger picture. 
 
Commissioner Britton asked if the one year prohibition would prohibit Planning Commission from 
initiating the actions Commissioner Josserand discussed, which included revisions of the 
comprehensive plan. He asked if the Planning Commission could initiate the rezoning, not subject to 
the one year prohibition. 
 
Mr. Larkin said the City was the original applicant for the rezoning so they would probably be 
precluded from doing that. He said he was unsure if the property owner was the applicant in this 
case.  
 
Commissioner Britton said he understood the motion to mean having something in the pipeline to 
accomplish all these things but not subject to the one year prohibition.  
 
Commissioner Josserand said City Commission would have several issues to examine and he was 
trying to let them be unaware of the one year issue. He wanted City Commission to be thoroughly 
briefed on what that meant. 
 
Commissioner Britton said he was inclined to second the motion but it sounded like it was not 
feasible with regard to the zoning. 
 
Mr. Larkin said it may or may not be, depending on what happens at City Commission. He said if City 
Commission were to deny everything and there was a blank slate, at some point in time it would 
come before Planning Commission again. He said if City Commission were to approve everything 
then it would be taken off the table and would probably not come back to Planning Commission 
regarding the node. 
 
Commissioner Josserand said he did not think his motion precluded either alternative, City 
Commission could do what they wanted, and staff could advise if it was possible. 
 
Mr. Larkin said if City Commission wanted Planning Commission to review the entire comprehensive 
plan they could ask that to be done. 
 
Commissioner Josserand said it was the one year delay he was concerned about. 
 
Mr. Larkin said it just related to the rezoning of this particular tract. 
 
Commissioner Josserand asked if they could still be allowed to consider rezoning of this tract. 
 
Mr. Larkin said there would have to be an application for rezoning. 
 
Commissioner Josserand asked if the City Commission or Planning Commission could initiate that. 
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Mr. Larkin said the City was an applicant for this zoning which would preclude them from being an 
applicant again. 
 
Commissioner Josserand asked if the City would be precluded from any zoning application for that 
quadrant in the next year. 
 
Mr. Larkin said yes, if it was the same zoning the City would be precluded under the city ordinance. 
He said it may be possible if there was a substantial difference in zoning. 
 
Commissioner Burger asked if Planning Commission had the authority to initiate the kind of 
discussion Commissioner Josserand was talking about. 
 
Mr. McCullough said that was exactly what they were doing right now. He said there was an 
application to do a comprehensive look at the node, zoning, and the text amendments that would 
accommodate a sports village. He understood some of the frustration was that Planning Commission 
felt like they didn’t have enough time to explore some of the City Commission direction to reexamine 
that. He said Planning Commission had a lot of discussions this evening on process, impacts, and 
implications. He felt the City Commission wanted Planning Commission’s views on what the impacts 
of the recreation center moving from west to east would be, what it would mean to the node, and 
what would be the best land use pattern for the node. He stated that was what City Commission 
directed Planning Commission to do. He said they needed to get the pending set of applications 
decided upon and then at that point Planning Commission would have the authority to initiate 
amendments to the comprehensive plan, the authority to initiate text amendments to the 
Development Code, and the authority to initiate rezoning of a specific property. He felt they needed 
to focus on what the City Commission asked Planning Commission to do. He said Planning 
Commission may not come up with a majority consensus because they were tough items but if they 
answered the direct questions of City Commission, it would give City Commission the input they 
were asking for. 
 
Commissioner Liese asked if Mr. McCullough was saying Commissioner Josserand’s motion would be 
redundant. 
 
Mr. McCullough said he was sensing the frustrating that the Planning Commission didn’t have more 
time to explore alternatives. He believed Commissioner Josserand was asking for the ability to get 
this case to the City Commission, get a decision made, and begin the process over to explore, in 
light of the fact the recreation center would be in proximity of the node. He said that exercise was 
what they were in right now.  
 
Commissioner Josserand withdrew his motion. 
 
Motioned by Commissioner Liese, seconded by Commissioner Josserand, to establish CC600 policies 
in Chapter 6 of Horizon 2020, but to delete the revisions to the W of K-10 Plan. 
 
Commissioner Culver inquired about future ramifications on the rezoning. 
 
Mr. McCullough said it would support future rezoning with no adverse effects. 
 
Commissioner Britton said he would support the motion to create the tool. He said he did not want 
the motion to be construed that he supported application of that tool to the particular property at 
the northwest corner of K-10. 



 PC Minutes  
October 22 & 24, 2012 

 
 

Unanimously approved 7-0. 
 
 
Motioned by Commissioner Britton, seconded by Commissioner Belt, to authorize the Chair of 
Planning Commission to sign Planning Commission Resolution PCR-5-4-12, and repeal the previous 
one. 

 
Unanimously approved 7-0. 

 
 
Motioned by Commissioner Liese, seconded by Commissioner Belt, to approve the proposed 
amendment TA-4-3-12 to the Land Development Code, Articles 1, 2 and 13, to provide for a CC600 
(Community Commercial) District and forward to the City Commission. 
 

Unanimously approved 7-0. 
 
 
Commissioner Josserand read the following statement written by him: ‘I wish to communicate to the 
City Commission my frustration in the ability to consider a wider set of issues associated with the 
intersection K-10/US 40. It is my understanding city ordinances may preclude consideration for an 
entire year the same zoning for the NW quadrant as before us tonight. It would be my desire that 
such a wider review could proceed more quickly.’ 
 
Mr. McCullough said per State law if Planning Commission failed to deliver a recommendation, which 
was what they did for the two rezoning and W of K-10 items the City Commission would consider the 
inaction as a resubmission of the original recommendation. 
 
Commissioner Burger said the way she voted she didn’t want to vote to deny because there had 
been too much work done by everyone involved. She said there wasn’t enough work to vote for it.  
 
Mr. McCullough said there were three distinct applications and they took inaction on part of one of 
the applications and action on the text amendment to support it. He said the process was dictated 
by State Statute. He said the procedural element was that City Commission asked Planning 
Commission to look at a certain element of the application and make a recommendation or not make 
a recommendation. He said if Planning Commission did not take action it would be as if they were 
submitting their original recommendation. 
 
Commissioner Burger invited someone on the Planning Commission to make a motion to deny the 
rezoning request and the nodal plan because she could not confirm what was approved previously 
was appropriate with the changed conditions.  
 
Commissioner Britton felt it was important for City Commission to look at the legal issue of whether 
the one year prohibition would prevent the City or the applicant from initiating a new rezoning.  
 
Motioned by Commissioner Britton, seconded by Commissioner Belt, to deny the request to rezone 
the northwest corner. 
 
Commissioner Liese asked if the rezoning application was denied if no application could occur for a 
year.  
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Mr. McCullough said Planning Commission’s recommendation would go to City Commission. 
 
Commissioner Liese asked if City Commission recommended denial would it be one year before a 
new application could be submitted.  
 
Mr. McCullough said that was plausible.  
 
Commissioner Liese asked if it was accurate. 
 
Mr. McCullough said staff believed City Commission could not initiate the same application within a 
year. 
 
Commissioner Liese asked if that meant that for a full year CC600 could not be considered at that 
location. 
 
Commissioner Britton said it would have to be the same applicant requesting the same zoning 
relative to the same piece of property. He said CC600 could be rezoned for that property if there was 
a new applicant or the same applicant could bring forward an application for a different zoning to the 
same property. He said it did not foreclose it entirely, just an avenue.  
 
Mr. Larkin said it might make a difference if the land owner was not an applicant but it might not. 
 
Commissioner Liese asked if the assumption was that someone other than the land owner would 
make that application. 
 
Commissioner Britton said one of the things he heard from Mr. Larkin was that there was a question 
whether the applicant was the land owner or the City, or if they were both the applicant. 
 
Mr. Larkin said that was correct. He said the City was definitely an applicant but that there was some 
issue about whether or not it was a joint application. 
 
Ms. Eldredge said the applicant went to the City with an application that had multiple zonings. After 
meeting with the City and the City saying they wanted CC600 the applicant agreed, so the initial 
application was revised. She said the applicant’s fee that was paid at the time of the first application 
was not refunded to the applicant. She felt the facts were pretty solid about it being a joint 
application and one with the applicants consent so she felt the rules applied jointly to the City and 
the applicant.  
 
Commissioner Burger said she thought a lot of people worked very hard and that everybody seemed 
to be in agreement for the northwest and northeast quadrants. She said she would be very 
interested if anybody had anything to share about the southeast quadrant but that she didn’t need it 
to vote because what she did know was that City Commission was telling Planning Commission to 
plan. 
 
Commissioner Liese felt they would be potentially doing an injustice to the neighbors, applicant, and 
City by denying the rezoning. He felt the message was loud and clear to City Commission that 
Planning Commission was not ready to make a definitive choice. 
 
Commissioner von Achen asked why they couldn’t defer the rezoning. 
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Mr. McCullough said the process sets out that Planning Commission get the remand at their next 
available meeting to make their comments and recommendations and send back to City Commission. 
He said the value of that was so it didn’t get tied up in Planning Commission. 
 
Mr. Larkin said a deferral would be treated as the same recommendation they made previously. 
 
Commissioner Liese felt they were making a strong recommendation to City Commission to think 
very very carefully about this. 
 

Motion carried 4-3. Commissioners Belt, Britton, Burger, and Josserand voted in favor of the 
motion. Commissioners Culver, Liese, and von Achen voted in opposition. 

 
 
 
 
 


